


 

Making the Most of the 40 Days: 
 
God gives breath to our lungs through the Word and 
prayer. We breathe in by taking in the Word of God; 
we breathe out by prayer. We need both.  
 

Prayer is our response to God’s communication to us 
in Scripture. God has spoken to us in his Word; we 
speak back to him in prayer. As one writer said, 
“Prayer is joining in a conversation that we didn’t 
initiate.” God initiated it, but he invites us to 
participate in it. This is incredible!  

 

To state it in this way, that prayer is primarily our 
response to God who first communicated his love 
and truth to us, isn’t to lessen the importance of 
prayer; it’s to emphasize the importance of prayer. 
Prayer is as essential to our spiritual lives as exhaling 
air is to our physical lives. Try to go five minutes 
without exhaling air and see how that goes. (Actually, 
don’t!) In the same way, prayer is absolutely 
essential. 

 

That’s why every year we take these forty days 
leading up to Resurrection Sunday as a period of 
focused prayer at Mountain Creek, and this 40 Days 
of Prayer Guide is designed to assist you in that. This 
guide is meant to keep us all on the same page, 
praying the same things, focusing on the same 
promises, helping us to follow Jesus together in 
prayer. Our hope is that over these weeks in prayer 
each of us will take one or two steps forward in our 
prayer lives, and we’ll see God do profound things 
among the Body here at Mountain Creek. 

 

 



 

This year’s guide is a little different from previous 
guides. This year, you’ll notice that at the top of each 
week we’ve listed a verse to memorize that week.  
Let’s all set a goal to memorize these verses—one 
per week—together! The prayer points for each week 
will focus on themes from the verse of that week. 

 

Additionally, be sure to write the first name of 
someone who is far from God in the blank in the top 
margin on each set of pages, and make it a point to 
pray for that person by name each day in these 40 
Days. Ask God to shine the light of the gospel in his 
or her life (2 Corinthians 4:4–6), to send someone to 
that person with the gospel (Matthew 9:37–38), and 
even to open doors for you to be the one to share 
the good news with that person (Colossians 4:3–4). 

 

A final tip: Do whatever it takes to use this prayer 
guide daily. Maybe that’s as simple as tucking it 
inside your Bible that you read every day. Maybe for 
some, you need to set a reminder on your phone. 
Maybe you leave it on your nightstand or in the 
center console of your vehicle. Do whatever works 
best for you, just be sure you do what it takes to pray 
these things with your church over these forty days.  

 

Continue steadfastly in prayer,  
being watchful in it with thanksgiving.   

Colossians 4:2 

Your One _______________________ 



 
Week One 
March 9–12 
 
Memorize this week: Psalm 86:11 – Teach me your 
way, O LORD, that I may walk in your truth; unite my 
heart to fear your name. 
 
Day 1 – Elsewhere, the psalmist says that God’s way 
is “the path of life.” Ask God to help us all grow in our 
knowledge of Him and to find life in His way. 
 
Day 2 – Jesus Himself is The Way (John 14:6). Pray 
that as we follow God in His way, He would give us 
opportunities to tell others about Jesus. Ask Him to 
open doors for that even today. 
 
Day 3 – The purpose of growing in our knowledge of 
God’s way is that we would actually walk in it. Ask 
God to help us live with faith-filled obedience to 
everything God instructs in His word. Pray that we 
would be quick to obey Him, no matter the issue. 
 
Day 4 – One of the reasons we don’t consistently 
follow Him faithfully is that we have divided hearts—
we try to love and follow both God and the world. 
Ask God to give us hearts that are united to fear Him, 
and that we would not be double-minded but we 
would follow Him and Him alone. 
 
 
Week Two 
March 13–19 
 
Memorize this week: Deuteronomy 31:8 – It is the 
LORD who goes before you. He will be with you. He 
will not leave you or forsake you. Do not fear or be 
dismayed. 



 
 
Day 5 – This promise is repeated often in Scripture. 
Praise God! Today, take a minute to consider what it 
means for you to know that God is always with you, 
and give God praise and thanks for being ever 
present with us by His Spirit who lives in us. 
 
Day 6 – That God goes before us means that He 
knows our needs before we even ask. Matthew 6:8 
shows us that this should encourage us to pray, and 
then Jesus teaches us the Lord’s Prayer. Pray through 
the Lord’s prayer today from Matthew 6:9–13. 
 
Day 7 – What fears are you facing these days? How 
are those fears connected to doubts about God’s 
presence or power in your life? Confess that to the 
Lord and ask Him to remove your fear and give you 
faith. 
 
Day 8 – We can trust that God will never leave us. We 
already know of His great love for us because of 
Christ. Ask God to help us share that message to 
others who need to know of the love of Jesus. 
 
Day 9 – Many people are walking through hardships 
and seasons of grief and difficulties. Who comes to 
mind when you read that statement? Pray 
Deuteronomy 31:8 for those people today. 

 
Day 10 – We read in Ephesians 5:1 that we’re to “be 
imitators of God,” and our verse this week shows us 
God’s commitment to people like us who aren’t 
always faithful in return. Who do you need to show 
an unfailing commitment to? Ask God to help you be 
committed and faithful to that person, in ways that 
would bring honor to God. 

 
 

Your One _______________________ 



 
 
Day 11 – To be dismayed is to feel burdened by 
stress and anxiety, but God’s Word counters with the 
command to cast “all your anxieties on the Lord, 
because He cares for you” (1 Peter 5:7). Spend some 
time casting your anxieties on Him, and ask Him to 
show you anew that “He cares for you.” 
 
 
Week Three 
March 20–26 
 
Memorize this week: Matthew 9:37–38 – Then he 
said to his disciples, “The harvest is plentiful, but the 
laborers are few; therefore pray earnestly to the Lord 
of the harvest to send out laborers into his harvest.” 
 
Day 12 – The harvest is plentiful, even in our Sunday 
morning Corporate Worship services. Pray today for 
those who hear the gospel proclaimed in our church 
and in other area churches, that their eyes would be 
opened to the gospel of Christ. 
 
Day 13 – The harvest is plentiful in our 
neighborhoods and in our workplaces or in our 
classrooms. Ask God to show you people around you 
who need the gospel and ask Him to help you begin 
to build relationships with them. 
 
Day 14 – The harvest is plentiful in the nations, and 
the need in the harvest is laborers. Ask God to send 
more from our church and other churches to the 
nations with the gospel. 
 
Day 15 – The harvest is plentiful in North Africa, 
where we have sent J&H. Ask God to send more 
laborers to their area, and also to raise up new 
laborers from there among them to reach others in 
their city with the gospel. 



 
 
Day 16 – Our prayer to the Lord of the harvest is to 
be earnest prayer, that is, we’re to persevere in 
praying with conviction. Pray that God would give us 
greater passion and conviction for the need to reach 
others—from our neighbors to the nations—with the 
gospel. 
 
Day 17 – God is the Lord of the harvest, which means 
He is worthy of receiving the fruit of the harvest. Ask 
God to open our eyes to His glory, to help us 
understand what it means that He is worthy of all 
praise, and to grow in our desire to do all things for 
His glory. 
 
Day 18 – Ask God to send you into the harvest. If you 
need boldness, pray for boldness. If you need words, 
pray for words. If you need wisdom, pray for wisdom. 
If you need love for others, pray for love for others. 
And ask God to send you. 
 
 
Week Four 
March 27–April 2 
 
Memorize this week: Psalm 119:133 – Keep steady 
my steps according to your promise, and let no 
iniquity get dominion over me. 
 
Day 19 – In Psalm 119, “God’s promise” broadly 
covers all the promises of God to His people in His 
Word. God keeps us steady according to the 
promises of His Word. What are some of your 
favorite promises of Scripture? Read some of them, 
and thank God for his promises. If you’re unsure, 
start with Romans 8:32, Psalm 32:8, Jeremiah 32:17, 
or Lamentations 3:22–23. 

Your One _______________________ 



 
 
Day 20 – Where have your steps been unsteady 
recently? Where have you stumbled? Confess any 
known specific sin to God, and remembering the 
gospel, ask God to help you walk straight in his path. 
 
Day 21 – Read Psalm 37:23–24. Ask God to help you 
delight in His way, and thank God for the truth that 
he upholds your hand. 
 
Day 22 – When Jesus died for us, he died to remove 
both the penalty and the power of sin. The penalty 
has been removed, and we are no longer under sin’s 
power. Read Romans 6:1–14, and ask God to help 
you no longer obey sin, and that you would not let it 
reign in your life. 
 
Day 23 – Iniquity cannot have dominion over us 
because all dominion belongs to God alone. “To him 
be the dominion forever and ever,” Peter writes (1 
Peter 5:11). Dominion means that God sovereignly 
reigns as King over all. Ask God to help us to joyfully 
submit to the Lordship of Christ in all areas of life. 
 
Day 24 – Read Paul’s prayer in Colossians 1:9–12 and 
pray that for our church. 
 
Day 25 – Pray Psalm 119:133 for others in your life—
perhaps for your spouse, your children, your 
grandchildren, your siblings, your fellow Life Group 
members, or others who the Lord brings to your 
mind. 



 
 
Week Five 
April 3–9 
 
Memorize this week: Galatians 5:13 – For you were 
called to freedom, brothers. Only do not use your 
freedom as an opportunity for the flesh, but through 
love serve one another. 
 
Day 26 – One way we serve one another is through 
praying for one another. Ask God to use the 40 Days 
of Prayer and our Corporate Prayer gatherings on 
the first Sunday of each month to grow us as a 
church who is committed to praying for one another. 
 
Day 27 – Freedom is an often-misunderstood 
concept in our world. What do people typically think 
freedom should lead to? What does Galatians 5:13 
teach that freedom should lead to? And what do you 
see in your own life in thinking about freedom? Ask 
God to help you live in light of a biblical 
understanding of freedom in Christ. 
 
Day 28 – What are needs that you know that others 
in our church have? Ask God to meet those needs for 
others, and ask Him to show you how you can help 
meet those needs practically this week. 
 
Day 29 – We’re not only to serve one another, we’re 
to serve one another “through love.” Pray that we 
would grow in our love for one another. Read 1 
Corinthians 13:4–7 and pray that we would live that 
out as a church. 
 
Day 30 – In Christ, we’re free to serve one another 
because we can trust that He has met our greatest 
need and will meet our every need. Give thanks to 
God for meeting your needs, and pray for any needs 
in your life right now. 

Your One _______________________ 



 
 
 
Day 31 – As we serve one another in love, Jesus tells 
us that others will see that and know that we are His 
disciples (John 13:34–35). Ask God to open doors for 
gospel conversations through the way we love and 
serve one another at Mountain Creek. 
 
Day 32 – This is a countercultural idea, that freedom 
is to be used to serve others. Ask God to help us 
persevere in this, not just for a few days after hearing 
a sermon, but that our lives would consistently be 
marked by this. 
 
 
Week Six 
April 10–16 
 
Memorize this week: 2 Corinthians 4:17 – For this 
light momentary affliction is preparing for us an 
eternal weight of glory beyond all comparison. 
 
Day 33 – This is now the week leading up to Good 
Friday. Ask God to help us this week to remember 
what Christ has done for us, and to give us open 
doors with the non-believers we have been praying 
for by name to share the gospel.  
 
Day 34 – Both Jesus’s suffering and the reality of 
eternity with Him help us see our various afflictions 
for what they really are – light and momentary. Ask 
God to help us have the right perspective on our 
sufferings in light of the gospel and eternity. 



 
 
Day 35 – That our current afflictions are light and 
momentary does not mean that they don’t hurt, that 
we shouldn’t shed tears, or that grief is insignificant. 
The truth is, we do have affliction, but God comforts 
us in all our affliction (2 Corinthians 1:3). Pray for 
those in our church who are walking through grief or 
suffering or any affliction, and ask God to give them 
comfort. 
 
Day 36 – Pray for the widows and widowers at 
Mountain Creek. Ask God to comfort them with the 
truth that, in Christ, their spouses now know an 
eternal glory that makes everything else pale in 
comparison, and ask God to fill all of us with the 
hope of heaven. 
 
Day 37 – God uses our suffering to prepare us for 
heaven. Jesus knew that, and even spoke about that 
on this night, the Thursday before His crucifixion. 
Read John 16:16–24. Pray for the joy that we have in 
Christ now, and the joy that we will have when He is 
fully revealed, to strengthen our hearts in the face of 
afflictions. 
 
Day 38 – Today is Good Friday, the day when Jesus 
faced enormous affliction—the wrath of God for our 
sin—so that we could receive the eternal weight of 
glory that He deserved. Thank God for what Jesus 
accomplished on the cross. Confess your sin to Him, 
and praise Him for becoming the curse for you on 
the cross. 
 
Day 39 – This day is a day of silence. Christ was in the 
tomb. But Sunday is coming! We know how the story 
ends. Pray for Sunday – pray for our services 
tomorrow morning, proclaiming the death and 
resurrection of Christ, that God would use His Word 
to strengthen us in the faith and to bring others to 
Himself. 
 
 

Your One _______________________ 
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Resurrection Sunday 
April 17 
 
Memorize this week: Romans 8:11 – If the Spirit of 
him who raised Jesus from the dead dwells in you, he 
who raised Christ Jesus from the dead will also give 
life to your mortal bodies through his Spirit who 
dwells in you. 
 
Day 40 – What an incredible promise! Ask God to give 
new life to others through the message of the gospel, 
and ask Him to continually remind us of His Spirit 
who is with us and who gives us life. As we wrap up 
the 40 Days of Prayer, ask God to keep us committed 
to praying for one another, for our neighbors, and 
for the nations. 


